
1 
 

  Windsor, North Carolina 

October 19, 2020 

WORK SESSION  

 

 

The Bertie County Board of Commissioners met for a work session at the Council on Aging 

Gymnasium, 103 West School Street, Windsor, NC. Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, this meeting 

was hosted partially in person, and partially via Zoom (conference call). The following members 

were present or absent: 

 

 

Present: Ronald “Ron” Wesson, District I  

Greg Atkins, District II 

  Tammy A. Lee, District III  

John Trent, District IV  

Ernestine (Byrd) Bazemore, District V (Zoom) 

 

      

Absent: None 

 

             

 

Staff Present:  County Manager Juan Vaughan, II. 

     Assistant County Attorney Jonathan Huddleston 

  Finance Director William Roberson  

  Economic Development Director Steve Biggs 

  Emergency Management Director Mitch Cooper 

  Information Technology Director Scott Pearce   

 

 

                       Staff Present (Zoom):  Human Resources & Risk Mgmt. Director Cortney Ward 

      

      

   

CALL TO ORDER 

 

Chair Wesson called the meeting to order. 

 

INVOCATION & PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

Chair Wesson gave the Invocation and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
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CONSENT AGENDA 

 

Budget Amendments 

 

Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to approve the budget amendments in the agenda packet 

presented by Finance Director William Roberson.  Commissioner Trent   SECONDED the 

motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
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Project Ordinances 

 

Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to approve the budget amendments in the agenda packet 

presented by Finance Director William Roberson.  Commissioner Trent   SECONDED the 

motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
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Tax Release Journals (August & September) 

 

Commissioner Bazemore made a MOTION to approve the Tax Release Journals for August and 

September.  Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 

unanimously.   
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Audit Contract 

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to approve the audit contract.  Commissioner Lee 

SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

 

 

 

Resolution Adopting the Northeastern NC Regional Hazard Mitigation Plan 

 

 

Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to approve the Resolution Adopting the Northeastern NC 

Regional Hazard Mitigation Plan.  Commissioner Trent   SECONDED the motion.  The 

MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

 

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 

Chair Wesson asked if any public comments had been received for tonight’s meeting. 

 

Manager Vaughan explained that the public is allowed to make comments via Zoom, our 

Facebook page, and email at commissioners@bertie.nc.gov.   

 

One public comment was received in the Zoom Chat and shared by Cortney Ward: “No 

comments here. Keep up the great work!” 

 

NON-EMERGENCY TRANSPORT FINANCIAL UPDATE – DAVE PICKREN 

 

 

Chair Wesson welcomed Dave Pickren, Senior Vice President of Colleton Software, and 

commended the Colleton Software team for the service provided to Bertie County thus far.  Brian 

Gerkin, President, and Thomas Smith in NET Compliance were in attendance with Mr. Pickren.   

 

Mr. Pickren discussed the financial status of 911 Service as well as Non-Emergency Transport 

(NET).  He noted that for 911, the collections are great and are about as high as he as ever seen it 

at approximately 85%. 

 

However, NET has been challenging because doctors aren’t seeing patients.  There is still a 

significant amount of calls that haven’t been paid.  Bertie County usually collects 90-95% for NET, 

but is currently at approximately 84.5%.   

 

mailto:commissioners@bertie.nc.gov
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Mr. Pickren stated that he recently met with Director Cooper to devise a plan for collecting as 

much of the outstanding balance as possible. Mr. Pickren will continue to send monthly reports to 

Director Cooper and Director Roberson. 

 

The Board emphasized its desire to stay abreast and monitor the progress of collections.   

 

 

DISASTER RECOVERY UPDATE 

 

Emergency Management Director Mitch Cooper shared that Bertie County received a federal 

declaration for Public Assistance.  Bertie County plans to submit a request for reimbursement in 

the amount of $192,000 for emergency response.   

 

Sixteen trailer campers were donated to the County.  We are also using 2 campers loaned by the 

Methodist Men.    

 

Seven families are still living in hotels and the Department of Social Services is conducting case 

management and working with each family daily to discuss their needs and locate more permanent 

housing.    

 

Economic Development Director Steve Biggs shared that construction and demolition debris has 

been removed from the areas affected by the tornado.  However, there are places in the affected 

area on certain lanes that are not maintained by the Department of Transportation (DOT) that still 

contain some debris.  Director Biggs stated that he would continue talking to DOT in hopes of 

them returning to pick up the leftover debris in the locations mentioned.   

 

Finance Director William Roberson shared that after three different distributions of funds to the 

tornado survivors, the Bertie County Morning Road Tornado Relief Fund has a balance of $42,567.  

It was the consensus of the Board to keep these funds for emergency situations, such as trailer 

camper repair. 

 

 

 

COVID-19 UPDATE & LOOKING FORWARD 

 

Manager Vaughan presented the latest COVID-19 data for the county.   

 

Director Cooper discussed the need to control the traffic in our County facilities, especially the 

courthouse, with the flu season approaching.  

 

Director Cooper and Manager Vaughan confirmed that the County has the necessary materials and 

equipment and safety measures are in place in preparation for a new wave of COVID-19 cases. 

 

Manager Vaughan stated that things have worked well with our facilities being open by 

appointment.  In the event that business can’t be conducted online, over the phone, or via drop 

box, the public can be granted access to our facilities by making an appointment. 
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NCGROWTH-SMART UP REPORT 

 

Austin Amandolia, Tatiana Height, Nicole Outlaw Stanton, and Carolyn Ferberger virtually 

presented the report entitled Increasing Prosperity Through Environmental Spaces.   

 

This report included a discussion of the market analysis, projection of job opportunities, revenue 

potential, and suggested uses of the Tall Glass of Water site.   

 

Director Steve Biggs took a moment to highlight the portion of the report that showed how many 

visitors Sylvan Heights had last year and mentioned that we could one day experience similar 

results with the current plans for TGOW. 

 

Project Consultant Robin Payne stated how great the report was and how helpful it will be when 

applying for grants as it provides numbers and details to our goals.   

 

TGOW UPDATES 

 

 

Project Consultant Robin Payne requested the Board’s support in pursuing the Community 

Progress Initiative and creating a website for outreach through a 2-year Z. Smith Reynolds grant.   

 

The Board engaged in lengthy discussion about moving forward with the construction of structures 

at the TGOW site, particularly a multi-purpose pavilion.  However, as the PARTF Grant was 

written, the construction of structures will not begin right away with PARTF funds.  There was 

consensus among the Board for Consultant Payne to move forward with pursing the Z. Smith 

Reynold’s grant and others for the construction of structures.   

 

The Board emphasized the importance of having the pavilion and some revenue generating 

opportunities at TGOW as soon as possible.   

 

Attorney Jonathan Huddleston spoke about basic premises liability for landowners and 

governmental sovereign immunity.  Landowners have the duty of taking reasonable care of the 

property owned and to warn the public of any hidden dangers on that property.  With the geological 

changes that will continue to take place, Attorney Huddleston concluded that the site was worthy 

of some signage to warn visitors of potential danger. 

 

Consultant Payne mentioned the five options that can be chosen to help with shoreline 

stabilization.  The Board plans to explore these options in depth in the near future to decide on 

how to best protect the shoreline from future erosion.   

 

RECESS 

 

The Board took a brief 10-minute recess before returning to work through lunch. 
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RIVERS EAST WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT BOARD UPDATE 

 

Jennie Bowen, Workforce Development Director, presented an update to the Board, including the 

number of citizens served at the NC Works Career Center.  The Workforce Development Board 

changed our consortium’s name from Region Q to Rivers East.   

 

Vice Chair made a MOTION to approve the Resolution Approving Articles of Association and 

Agreement for Rivers East Workforce Investment Consortium.  Commissioner Trent 

SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously. 

 

Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to appoint Manager Juan Vaughan the Chief Elected Official 

for the Consortium.  Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 

unanimously. 

 

 

TEACHER HOUSING INITIATIVE UPDATE 

 

Chair Wesson shared that he has been in communication with Scott Southern, Director of the State 

Employees Credit Union Foundation, regarding how to move forward with the teaching housing 

initiative.  Director Southern informed Chair Wesson that another 501(c)(3) and a new financial 

plan should be formed.  The funds that were previously approved by SECU are still available and 

Golden Leaf will consider making their portion available again if the new financial plan is 

approved.   

 

Chair Wesson stated that he is planning to form the 501(c)(3) and will remain in communication 

with the public school system, the Town of Windsor, and the Board of Commissioners.   

 

 

BERTIE MARTIN REGIONAL JAIL EXPANSION DISCUSSION 

 

Manager Vaughan stated that he has been in communication with Chowan County Manager Kevin 

Howard, who has confirmed Chowan County’s desire to be a part of our regional jail, as well as 

Martin County Manager David Bone, who has confirmed Martin County’s desire to move forward 

if there are funds available to assist with this endeavor.   

 

Manager Bone confirmed that Martin County is interested in the potential partnership with Bertie 

and Chowan County.  However, the Martin County Board of Commissioners is not interested in 

moving forward with the plan as presented if the funding will solely be between the three counties.   

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION not to move forward with jail expansion unless additional 

funding from the state is available and once funding is made available, the Bertie County Board 

of Commissioners will reevaluate options for moving forward.  Vice Chair Lee SECONDED the 

motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
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WATER DEPARTMENT UPDATE  

 

Manager Vaughan shared that the Governor’s Executive Order requiring a moratorium on utility 

shutoffs has expired. The County is required to set up payment plans for customers for at least six 

months.    

 

Water Superintendent Ricky Spivey explained that letters have been sent to customers who are 

delinquent.   

 

The County will seek to inform water customers that water shutoffs will begin in the month of 

November by several methods, including additional letters requesting a call from customers and 

messages on Facebook, the County website, and the robocall system.   

 

Additional information regarding the water rates in surrounding counties will be gathered before 

recommending an increase in water rates for 2021 for Bertie County.   

 

There was consensus of the Board to no longer cover the convenience fees for paying water bills 

online.   

 

SCHEDULE PUBLIC HEARING FOR ORDINANCE AMENDMENTS 

 

Manager Vaughan stated that due to changes in North Carolina General Statute (NCGS), some of 

the County ordinances will have to be updated to reflect this change, which will require a public 

hearing.   

 

Planning Director Traci White stated that Article 153A will change to 160D in NCGS effective 

January 1, 2021.  Language in the Bertie County Subdivision Ordinance, Bertie County Planning 

Board Ordinance, Flood Damage Prevention Ordinance, and the Tri-County Airport Height 

Restriction Ordinance will need to be changed to comply with the North Carolina General Statute 

160D.   

 

Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to move forward with necessary changes and to hold the public 

hearing to take comments on text amendments to these Bertie County ordinances on Monday, 

November 2, 2020 at 6:00 PM.  Commissioner Atkins SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION 

PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

BUDGET UPDATES 

 

Finance Director William Roberson began budget updates by reiterating his projection of ending 

last fiscal with a deficit of approximately $500,000.   

 

Director Roberson distributed a financial summary showing the percentages of each line item 

expended or collected to date.  Since we’re near the end of the first quarter of the fiscal year, 

nearly all percentages are approximately 25%.   
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OTHER ITEMS AS NEEDED 

 

 

County Manager Vaughan stated that we have received about 7 applications for Clerk to the Board 

and 5 for Assistant County Manager that will be screened soon to move forward with interviewing.   

 

Vice Chair Lee stated all furniture for the new airport has been ordered. Each room in the airport 

was sponsored by a local company.  Construction is currently about a month behind.   

 

Commissioner Atkins inquired about the fire study and Manager Vaughan stated the Board would 

have further discussion about this at an upcoming work session. Vice Chair Lee stated that the 

Association should soon have a recommendation regarding this soon.  Commissioner Atkins also 

mentioned the need for succession planning within the organization and the importance of knowing 

the costs of the trailer camper stations at TGOW.   

 

Chair Wesson stated that he was sworn in as a member of the Board of Directors of the NCACC 

and will be chairing the General Government Committee.   

 

Commissioner Bazemore mentioned her desire to have a marker on the Blue Jay Recreation 

Center.   

 

ADJOURNMENT  

 

Commissioner Bazemore made a MOTION to adjourn the meeting at approximately 2:40 PM.  

Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

 

 

 




